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Subscribe to the ACBI listserv (Indiana-l@acblists.org) by going to www.acblists.org and click on the ACB-Indiana link. 
ACBI Website: https://www.acb-indiana.org

Focus is published four times a year: March, June, September and December.  It is available via e-Mail, in large print, on cassette and PC disk, with special translated file for Braille output.  Article submissions should be sent to the editor by: March 1, June 1, September 1 or November 15.  

Rita Kersh edits this newsletter and can be contacted at hoosierrita60@gmail.com or 1820 G St., Bedford, IN  47421.
Cheryl Sparks narrates the Focus for cassette output.  Don Koors is responsible for the printing and mailing of hard copies, as well as e-mail distribution and cassette duplication and distribution.

Ways to contribute to the American council of the Blind of Indiana

1) Those much-needed contributions, which are tax-deductible, can be sent to ACBI, Attn: Cindy Brooking, 676 VFW Road, Mitchell, IN  47446 or through our website noted above.
2) Shop Amazon and support ACBI by going to https://smile.amazon.com/ch/31-0958471
3)  Vehicle donations-- 1-800-929-8659.  You can donate cars, trucks, vans and boats.  Live operators on hand 7 days a week and free pick up.
4)  Consider including a gift to ACBI in your Last Will and Testament.  
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From Your President

By Barbara Salisbury

Dear ACBI Members:

  Where do I begin!  What a whirlwind this 2nd quarter has been since I last wrote to you the first of March.  I will try to recap it all, but we will see how successful my effort will be!

  With the onset of the shutdown, ACB initiated an effort to connect us all via community chats, and the effort has been very successful!  Over a thousand people each month are tuning into all kinds of virtual meetings from political to personal exercise, to cooking and fashion discussions, and much, much more!  You should be getting these emails from ACB and I hope you will dial into one of these offerings because I am sure you will find them interesting, engaging and may find a new friend, or at least a new group to connect with, ongoing!

  Also, with the new requirement of social distancing, the issue of absentee voting became a energizing and all consuming concern for the blindness community to get to work and advocate for accessible, remote voting.  So consequently, as ACBI adopted a resolution in 2018 addressing the issue of inaccessible remote/absentee voting, our advocacy and awareness committee convened and devised a way forward that has great possibility even for November’s election.  See Dee Ann Hart’s article in this edition for more information, and stay tuned to our website and sign up for the Indiana L-list, link found on our website for timely announcements.  www.acb-indiana.org.

  Regarding all things convention, I hope you will register for and tune into the ACB national virtual convention, July 4th through July 11th.   If you have questions about how to connect for the virtual convention, please contact ACBI through our message link on our website, or call the national ACB office.  Also, the in-person ACBI/ACBO 2020 convention has been cancelled due to the uncertainty surrounding the Corona virus this fall.  We will be considering a possible virtual convention, so please stay tuned to our website for the convention committee’s decision.  For more timely announcements, join the Indiana List, link also found on our website.   

  Finally, our next Board of Directors’ meeting is Sat., Aug. 1st, beginning at 10:00 a.m.  The plan is for a face-to-face meeting, so if you are interested in attending and can’t be in person with us, please let us know a week or so in advance so we can be sure to do our best to accommodate your attendance.

  As always, if you have questions, concerns, or ideas, please reach out to me!  

Motion the Notion

 Dee Ann Hart

Chair, advocacy and awareness committee

  In 2018 our affiliate approved a resolution on accessible absentee/remote voting.  In late March 2020, the Indiana Election Commission and other nominated officials called a sequence of emergency meetings to specifically address how to hold an effective election in unprecedented times.  The most outspoken constituency group suggested all, without cause, Vote by Mail.  Seeing an opportunity for a marginalized constituency group perspective to be heard Barbara Salisbury and Dee Ann Hart worked together and with others in the ACBI community to build the context of the resolution to reject the flawed idea that Vote by Mail was an all-inclusive solution.  We, the blindness community, like all others, have individual preferences to vote and that’s why we need choices.

  The American Council of the Blind of Indiana’s resolution on accessible absentee/remote voting was not shelved, and for your convenience is copied below this article.  Election laws are forever on the lawmaking agenda.  ACB-Indiana must be present and confident when our civil rights may be compromised.  Two Senate Bills this session could have impeded future efforts to get the outcome desire from our resolution whether it was plea or prayer that killed the bill doesn’t matter.  It is reassuring to know our opportunity to advocate won’t be denied.  A high-class opportunity is fast approaching to present our resolution to elected officials ready to listen. 

  We have very quickly assembled a partnership with NFB and other disability organizations to pursue an option for remote or absentee voting that will allow more choices in casting your vote, and it could be implemented as soon as this year’s presidential election!  This could present itself as an electronic process through a smart phone and computer; the story has yet to be fully told.  We have met with, and are continuing to work with, our ACB advocacy director Clark Ratchfal, and other leaders throughout our ACB family.  

  Nearly one-hundred and fifty days have zoomed by swiftly in 2020. The Indiana General Assembly met for a short session.  The bills are introduced, read, discussed then if in agreement passed along to eventually become legislation.  Laws can be enacted immediately or on an extended timeline.  In brief, our State and U.S. Senators and Representatives and many other chosen administrators expect to hear the voices of all Indiana citizens.  Daily they conscientiously carry out decisions founded on guidance from activists raising understanding on individual and coordinated aspirations where the people express themselves with passion.   

  Never underestimate your voice in advocacy!  We may need your voice as we move forward to work through the Secretary of State’s office and with other election officials.   So, please sign up for the Indiana-L list for timely announcements, and stay tuned to our website www.acb-indiana.org
ACBI Creating a Remote Chapter

By Rita Kersh, Vice-president ACBI

  In 2019 ACBI took on a new challenge by researching the possibility of creating a remote chapter in our state.  The purpose of this type of chapter would be to bring together those ACBI members who live too far from one of our three established chapters.

  We developed a Remote Chapter Committee made up of Rita Kersh, Dawnetta Richison, Aaron Linson and Vicky Western plus Barbara Salisbury who gives us welcome feedback.  Our first step was to contact other states who have this type of option for its members and thus far we have spoken to a member of the Michigan affiliate.  We learned how they operated their remote chapter and that helped us come up with our own ideas.

  Our committee would like to speak to other states who have this option for their members and Barbara is going to check with other affiliate presidents on one of their calls.

  The committee is aware that there are members from one end of the state to the other and we would like to get everyone more involved with ACBI.  If you are currently looking for a chapter and there is none nearby, please contact Rita Kersh and let her know.  Rita’s contact info is at the beginning of this newsletter.

Heartland Chapter News
By Ted Boardman

  We have not been able to meet in person this year, so we have been doing our best to keep our members in touch and informed. 

  In March, a new program subcommittee met to brainstorm and plan future social events, fundraisers, and speakers.  Unfortunately, right after this, the pandemic outbreak changed everything.  We have plenty of ideas now for when we can meet in the physical world.  One immediately useful idea was to schedule a blind entrepreneur to talk to our group about starting and running a business that we scheduled for June.

  In March, a detailed email was sent to let everyone know about ACB’s upcoming Zoom events and how to participate, a link to purchase a talking medical thermometer, how to use the IU Health Virtual Visit option for COVID-19 assessment, a recommendation for inexpensive and convenient meal replacement bars, and links to reliable sources of COVID-19 updates. 

  We used Zoom to have a remote meeting in April, and nine members participated.  We decided that Ted and Mary Stores would divide up the member list and call each person to stay in touch, and offer assistance if needed, so they could join the next meeting.  We also decided we would post our minutes to our chapter website, so anybody could read about what we are up to, and see we were active.  Having in mind that everyone was at home with a lot of free time, we decided to share some specific ideas about how to fill it.  The suggestions and resources were later turned into a Pandemic Guide for the Blind and posted to the chapter website, heartlandacb.org.  The sections of the guide are managing information, digital security, accessibility tools, physical security, mental health and wellness, food, and online resources for education and entertainment.

  While exploring local pandemic resources, Ted encountered two accessibility issues, which he reported.  One was the inaccessible instruction guide for getting started with the IU Health Virtual Visit app, and the other was the inaccessible PDF public safety notice posted to the Monroe County government website.  He later learned the county government website intends to make all PDFs accessible and that they appreciated being notified that something had slipped through their process.
Over the Back Fence

Members may submit recipes, poems, jokes, etc. to Rita at the address on the first page.

From Dolly Sowder:
I was on a conference call this morning and found out there is telephone number to call for anyone over the age of sixty that might be interested in hearing on many different topics.

They will send out a catalog with many topics someone might be interested in.

The number is 1-877-797-7299

coviaconnection@covia.org

They are in California so don’t call too early.

This is good for shut in’s or anyone.
The 23rd Pound

Submitted by Gerry Koors
My appetite is my shepherd; I always want.  It makes me to sit down and stuff.  It leadeth me to my refrigerator repeatedly.  It leadeth me in paths of Burger King for a whopper.  It destroys my shape.  

Yea, tho I know I gaineth, I will not stop.  For the food tasteth so good.  When the table is spread before me, it exciteth me, for I know I shall dig in.  As I filleth my plate, continuously, my clothes runneth over.  

Surely bulges and excess weight shall follow me all the days of my life.  

And I shall be fat forever.            

Researchers Report Six-Month Results from Biogen-Sponsored XLRP Gene Therapy Clinical Trial

Vision improvements observed with medium and high doses

By Foundation Fighting Blindness

  Researchers at the University of Oxford in the UK have reported initial results for their Phase 1/2 gene therapy clinical trial for people with X-linked retinitis pigmentosa (XLRP) caused by mutations in the gene RPGR.  The Biogen-sponsored trial was led by Dr. Robert MacLaren, professor of ophthalmology, University of Oxford.  The trial was formerly sponsored by Nightstar Therapeutics (a spinoff of the University of Oxford), which was acquired by Biogen.  Initial results from the study were published online in the journal Nature Medicine. The trial is underway at multiple sites in the US and the UK.

  Results of the trial were reported for 18 patients in six ascending dosage groups (three patients per group) at six-month follow-up. Overall, six patients, all of whom were in the medium or higher dose groups, demonstrated clinically significant vision gains in retinal sensitivity (as measured by microperimetry) and visual fields.  The region of improvement correlated with the site of the subretinal treatment injection.

  In their Nature Medicine research paper, Dr. MacLaren and his co-authors said, “In XLRP, the expectation has been stabilization of visual decline by rescuing the remaining cells from cell death, because improvements in visual function above baseline were not previously detected in animal models.” 

  Researchers noted that seven of nine patients in the higher dose groups had mild retinal inflammatory responses, which were resolved with oral corticosteroid treatments.

  “The results from this early-stage, safety-focused, gene therapy trial for people with XLRP are encouraging, especially given the subjects have advanced retinal degeneration” says Brian Mansfield, PhD, executive vice president of research and chief scientific officer at the Foundation Fighting Blindness.  “We look forward to longer term results as well as results for people with less advanced disease.”

  The Biogen XLRP gene therapy involves injection of healthy copies of RPGR underneath the retina. The RPGR copies are contained in a human-engineered virus, known as an adeno-associated virus or AAV, which is designed to readily penetrate retinal cells to deliver the therapeutic genetic cargo.

  The Foundation Fighting Blindness funded earlier canine research for an XLRP gene therapy at the University Of Pennsylvania School Of Veterinary Medicine that informed human studies of the approach.
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NOTE: Mention of products and services in this newsletter is for informational purposes only and does not imply endorsement of any such product of service by the American Council of the Blind of Indiana.
RENEWAL/MEMBER APPLICATION

Persons interested in becoming a member or renewing their membership need only to send their check for $7, payable to ACBI, to Cindy Brooking, 676 VFW Road, Mitchell, IN  47446, along with the following information:

Name _________________________________________________

Address: _______________________________________________

City/State/Zip: __________________________________________

Phone Number: (____) ____________________________________

E-Mail Address: _________________________________________

Occupation: ____________________________________________

Newsletter Format Preference: 

____ E-Mail ____ Audiocassette____ Large Print ____ Computer Disk
Blind or visually impaired? ___ yes ___no
[image: image4.emf] 

Indiana



                   Free Matter For

Attn: Donald Koors                                          The Blind                                                  

5885 North Central Avenue 

Indianapolis, IN 46220-2509



April-June, 2020
[image: image1][image: image2][image: image3]
�








3

